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Madam Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee, 

 I appear before you today at a significant stage in my 

professional life.  Last month I announced my intention to leave 

the Department of Justice later this summer.  My transition to 

the private sector comes after more than two decades of public 

service, including more than eleven years as a lawyer in the 

House of Representatives and nine years at the Department of 

Justice.  As you may know, most of my eleven years in the 

House were spent right here as counsel for the Judiciary 

Committee. 

 At my confirmation hearing for the job of Deputy Attorney 

General, I was asked how I would handle a potential conflict 

between the values of integrity and loyalty.  I responded by 

saying that in my view these values never conflicted; integrity 

always trumps loyalty.  Indeed, Madam Chairman, I have sought 



throughout my many years of public service to act with integrity 

by the grace of God in all that I have been called to do. And yes, 

that includes the many, many times I have been asked to testify 

before Congress.  

 When I testified in February before the Senate Judiciary 

Committee, I testified truthfully, providing the Committee with 

the facts as I knew them at that time.  In the months since then, 

we have had the chance to review thousands of documents from 

within the Department, and Congress has heard dozens of hours 

of testimony and interviews from me and others at the 

Department.  We have learned that my knowledge at the time I 

testified about the replacement of the U.S. Attorneys was in 

some respects incomplete.  I want to be clear today, however, 

that at all times, I have sought to provide Congress with the 

truth.  And I also want to be clear that I do not believe, and have 

never believed, that anyone in the Department of Justice set out 



to mislead me so that I might provide Congress with inaccurate 

information about this matter.  To the contrary, I believe that the 

thousands of documents that have been produced demonstrate 

only that in the weeks before my testimony, many in the 

Department struggled with the question of how best to provide 

Congress with accurate information about the removals of the 

U.S. Attorneys, consistent with our efforts to protect the 

reputations of the U.S. Attorneys involved.  I appreciate today 

having the opportunity to discuss these matters with the 

Committee, and I look forward to your questions. 

 One final point needs to be made.  I’ve served in the 

Department under two Administrations and in many leadership 

positions, including 4 ½ years as the U.S. Attorney for the 

Eastern District of Virginia.  I am therefore quite familiar with 

the work of the Department.  It is important for this Committee 

and the public to know that when it comes to enforcing the law, 



Justice Department employees are blind to partisan politics.  It 

plays no role in the Department’s actions.  The law enforcement 

professionals, lawyers, and staff at DOJ check their politics at 

the door and investigate and prosecute cases based strictly on the 

facts and the law. 

 It has been an extraordinary honor for me to be associated 

with the finest group of professionals that could ever be found 

serving in a government department or agency.  

 Thank you for this opportunity to testify here today.  I am 

pleased to answer any questions you may have. 


